At A Public Meeting
of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh

held at Town Hall, 1496 Route 300, in said township, at 7:00 p.m.

on Monday, the 17th day of May, 2010

Present:

Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor




George A. Woolsey, Sr., Councilman



Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman




Ernest C. Bello, Jr., Councilman

Also Present:
Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk


Jeanne M. Patterson, Deputy Town Clerk


James W. Osborne, Town Engineer


Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town

Meeting called to order at 7:04 p.m.
1.
ROLL CALL 

The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & MOMENT OF SILENCE


James Presutti of Colden Park led the pledge. 
3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA


ADD: a new number 10: ANIMAL CONTROL: T-94 account withdrawal
4.
COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS


No comments were made on any items on the agenda.
5.
(7:00 p.m.)  CONTINUANCE OF PUBLIC HEARING:  

Proposed Local Law #4 of 2010 – 8 Ton Weight Limit on Kings Hill Road 

MOTION made at 7:07 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by Councilman

Bello, to reopen the public hearing which had recessed on May 3.

Supervisor Booth asked Town Clerk Zarutskie if all the legal requirements for

notification had been met.  Mr. Zarutskie responded that they had been met prior to the

May 3 meeting.  Additional notices of tonight’s reconvened hearing, while not required by law, appeared in the Mid Hudson Times on May 12 and in the Sentinel on May 14.
VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman

Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion to reopen the public hearing approved, 5-0.

Town Engineer Osborne reported on the presentation made by Kevin L. Patton at the 
audit/workshop meeting on May 12. Mr. Patton is Director of Engineering Services and a 

licensed professional engineer with Advance Testing of Campbell Hall, NY.  Mr. Patton

performed pavement coring and field testing on the Town of Newburgh section of Kings

Hill Road.  Mr. Patton performed six pavement boring tests at various depths of from 2 to

4.6 inches.  The study was done as if Kings Hill Road is a new road, even though the last 

reconstruction was about in the year 2000.  Basically, Advanced Testing recommends a 

two tier weight limit for the road.  Two axle vehicles should be limited to no more than 

ten tons and three axle vehicles to 15 tons.

Jeffrey Werner, the attorney for Mehlon Trucking, spoke to Mr. Patton immediately 

after the audit/workshop meeting. He said that he was told that Kings Hill Road can 
be upgraded to take 30 ton trucks.  He said the Town Board is not taking into 
consideration the possibility of upgrading Kings Hill Road, with the help of Mehlon

Trucking, to accommodate these vehicles.  The Town Board is also ignoring the fact that

there will on average only be six to eight trucks a day.
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Peter Calvano of Kings Hill Road said that he believes the purpose of tonight is to 
lay the groundwork for future litigation.  He said the Town Board in 2001 was totally 

irresponsible in lifting the weight limit.  It should not have been done.  The 3 ton weight

limit on this curvy, narrow residential road was totally appropriate and should not have

been lifted.  Trailers with boats are not allowed in Balmville so why should heavy

vehicles be allowed on Kings Hill Road. 
Marsha Hirdt of Karpolet Lane said that Kings Hill Road has no shoulders and she does

not know if shoulders can be built over drainage ditches.  Allowing heavy truck traffic on

Kings Hill Road will destroy the property values and make the homes unsellable.

Jeffrey Werner (rebuttal) said that Mr. Calvano is not an engineer and is wrong. The 

SEQRA for this project specifies that the trucks cannot go over the Aqueduct. DEC has

ultimate jurisdiction in cases such as this and they specify the trucks come over Kings

Hill Road in the Town of Newburgh.
Bill Zoutis of Kings Hill Road said that they sued the Town of Montgomery to get these

mining permits.  Montgomery didn’t want them either.

John Cappello, another attorney for Mehlon, said there are basic facts that are being 

ignored. This mine has been in operation since the 1940’s and thus is nothing new. The

DEC ordered them to mine at this site.  The owners informed the Town of Newburgh that

this was going to be happening in 2001 and in response to that the Town Board lifted the

3 ton limit.  The applicant has worked to get this mine up and running for the nine years

since based upon this Town Board action.  In 2001, the applicant offered to help the 

Town of Newburgh defray the cost of upgrading Kings Hill Road.  If you re-impose this
weight limit all trucks including oil delivery trucks, snow plow truck, and salters and 

sanders will be banned from this road.  We have the existing permit to conduct this
business.

April Zoutis of Kings Hill Road said she has nothing at all against this business and has

nothing at all against Mr. Mehl personally.  She just wants to tell him to take his trucks the other way.
Peter Calvano (rebuttal) said no prior Board can hold this Town Board hostage.  This 
Board has nothing to do with what the prior Board did in 2001 and does not have to

adhere to it.

Councilwoman Greene has a list of questions she wishes to put forward.  


A.
Heavy truck traffic on Route 300 gets over the aqueduct by the use of 



some sort of concrete slabs.  Can we do this here?


B.
Since we are being told tonight that this is an existing business which has



been in operation for many years, in what directions have the trucks been



going up until now?


C.
Can we have a copy of the letter from the New York City Department of



Environmental Protection advising that they will not tolerate heavy truck



traffic over the aqueduct?

D.
Would the mine owner consent to working ONLY Monday through Friday



(no weekends) and ONLY after the school buses are gone in the morning?

Jeffrey Werner responded that the cost of reconstructing, reconfiguring or bridging the

road over the aqueduct would be cost prohibitive. The process of getting this business 

going began in 1988 and is ongoing.  We are not sure we have the DEP letter but will

look for it.  The agreement with DEC says the mine can operate 5 ½ days a week, 

including up until noon on Saturdays.  The mine would not operate over winter months.

Councilman Piaquadio said that there are valid opinions on both sides and he has 

listened to both sides, but the experts say there has got to be an 8 ton limit on this road

and so that has got to be it.
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Councilman Bello read from a prepared statement (see attached) in which he stated that 

the use of public roads is a privilege, not a right.  People should not be put in harms way

for the sake of a business operation.  The businesses that would benefit from the use of

this shale mine stated so without regard for how this area will be impacted.  It is my core

belief that whether it is an 8 ton or a 30 ton limit, this road is not suited for this type of

traffic.  The engineer who took the core samples stated the reason he didn’t take more

closer to the Montgomery town line was that the visibility was too poor to chance it.  If 

this road is upgraded to make it suitable for heavy truck traffic, the taxpayers of the Town

of Newburgh would have to bear the burden, which is unacceptable.  This is not a speed

limit issue, it is a safety issue.
Supervisor Booth is curious about many things.  He is curious to know exactly what it

is that the New York City Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) had to say

about truck traffic going over the aqueduct.  He is curious that the aqueduct would have

to be bridged at this point --- both Routes 300 and 52 pass over the aqueduct with no

problem or restrictions to truck weight.  He would like to explore why this is.
Supervisor Booth further pointed out that Kings Hill Road is a “road by use”. This means

the Town of Newburgh has no legal right to expand the road without going through the

condemnation procedure.  The width of Kings Hill Road is now substandard, with no

shoulders.  The discussions regarding Kings Hill Road in 2001 did not involve THIS

Town Board.

Supervisor Booth stated that, until the residents of Kings Hill Road informed us of this

pending action with regard to the Town of Montgomery, we were not informed in any

way of what was going on.  The Town of Montgomery never informed the Town of

Newburgh of the activity regarding this mine even though it is clear that the intent from

the beginning was to impact the Town of Newburgh.

With all that is being said, together with the report from engineering experts, it is clear to

Supervisor Booth that this road was not built for industrial traffic and at no time was

suitable for industrial traffic.  This Town Board has been given no say whatsoever about

the mining operation.  The only thing this Town Board does have a say about is Kings

Hill Road.

Councilman Woolsey asked if a weight limit could be put into effect other than that

called for in this proposed local law?  Mark Taylor said a new local law would have to
be introduced, with the appropriate advertising and hearing.

Councilman Piaquadio asked if there are other weight limits in effect in the Town of Newburgh which are axle specific, as the engineer recommends?  Mark Taylor answered that no, all other weight limits are overall, and do not specify the number of axles.

Peter Calvano said that the Mehlons are good people and he wishes them well. This

mine has indeed been in operation for many years, but in the past was only for personal

use.  What has changed now is that it become a major operation.  The Town of Mont-

gomery established a special mining district now to allow this to begin.
Jeffrey Werner said that it is incorrect that the mine has been only for personal use.
They can litigate.  He doesn’t want to go that route, but if the Town doesn’t do what they

want, they can.
April Zoutis said that this is a safety issue.  Mr. Werner does not live on this road. She
does.  

Marsha Hirdt said there is no way to upgrade Kings Hill Road.  You can not straighten

out the curves.  You can not do anything about the hills.  Furthermore, Kings Hill Road 

does not get plowed in the winter.  
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David Noble of Leptondale said his company hauled shale out of this site 20 years ago, when his father still owned Leptondale Nursery.  They used Kings Hill Road at that time 20 times a day and no one complained.  The mine owner is doing his best to do this within the law and he deserves consideration for that.

Bill Corbin of Fleetwood Drive said he also spoke to Mr. Patton after the audit/workshop meeting on Wed., May 12.  The design point for this road should be 30 tons.  The road is going to have to be reworked before truck traffic can be allowed.  The mine owner put an offer on the table to help with upgrading this road.  Mr. Corbin asked Jim Osborne if he considered any of this, and Mr. Osborne replied that he had not.

John Cavallo (rebuttal) said that whatever this Town Board does it is not going to stop the traffic on this road.  The Town Board has an opportunity to improve the situation.  

Jeffrey Werner (rebuttal) said that the issue of snow clearance is immaterial. The mine will not be operating in winter months, especially when it snows.
April Zoutis (rebuttal) asks why the Town of Newburgh should have to pay for road improvements to benefit a business which is not in the Town nor will not benefit the Town.  Oil trucks and fire trucks travel on Kings Hill Road once in a while, while these trucks will travel repeatedly every day.  There is no comparison.
Marsha Hirdt (rebuttal) said that at the Town of Montgomery meetings the number of truck trips every day was given as “unlimited”.  Don’t believe them when they say now that there will be only 6 to 8 a day.

Councilman Bello said that this is a safety issue only.  This is a residential road and cannot and should not be used for commercial traffic.  The company offered to donate the shale to improve the road.  That is like offering to supply the wrapping paper, but we still have to buy the present.

MOTION made at 8:16 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by Councilman

Bello, to close the public hearing.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – no; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman

Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion to close the public hearing approved, 4-1-0-0.

Councilwoman Greene said that she needs more time to study the documents which Mr.

Werner promised he would get to the Board.  In addition, she would first like answers to 

the questions Supervisor Booth listed during his comments.  Accordingly, she would like

to postpone any vote on this issue until after that.  Councilman Woolsey said he agrees 

and this is why he voted against closing the public hearing.  Mark Taylor said that this 

issue can be discussed and voted on at a future meeting without reopening the hearing

process or having to advertise. For example, it can be discussed under the context of the
SEQRA designation and determination. It was decided that the proposed resolutions
would come up in the future.

6.
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS:


A.
Resolution of SEQRA Designation and Determination for the



Department of Public Works

MOTION made to adopt the Resolution of SEQRA Designation and Determination for

the creation of a Department of Public Works. Motion made by Councilman Woolsey,
seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman

Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion to adopt the resolution approved, 5-0.


B.
Resolution to Establish the Department of Public Works for



The Town of Newburgh

MOTION made to adopt the Resolution establishing a Department of Public Works for

the Town of Newburgh, by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by Councilman Bello.
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VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman

Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion to adopt the resolution approved, 5-0.


C.
Resolution to Authorize the Transfer Highway Department,



Sewer Department and Water Departments (both Water Distribution



And Purification) to the Department of Public Works of the Town of



Newburgh

MOTION made to adopt the Resolution to Authorize the Transfer of the Highway

Department, the Sewer Department and the Water Departments (both Water Distribution

And Purification) to the Department of Public Works of the Town of Newburgh.

Motion made by Councilman Bello, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman

Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion to adopt the resolution approved, 5-0.


D.
Resolution Creating the Position of Commissioner of Public Works

MOTION made to authorize referral to the Orange County Department of Personnel to

Approve and Certify the New Position of Commissioner of Public Works of the Town of 

Newburgh, and to approve creation of the new position. Motion made by Councilman

Woolsey, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman

Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion to adopt the resolution approved, 5-0.

7.
FLEET: Bid Proposal for Police Car Equipment

James LaColla, Fleet Management Supervisor, appeared before the Town and asked for 

authorization to go to bid for the equipment needed by the Police Department for their

vehicles.  His suggested date for the bid opening is June 14, 2010.

MOTION made to proceed with the bid process for the purchase of police car equipment,

with a bid opening date of June 14. Motion made by Councilwoman Greene, seconded

by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman

Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion to accept the bid proposal for police car equipment approved, 5-0.

8.
CODE COMPLIANCE:  Part Time Clerk (Zoning)

A request was presented in writing from Gerald Canfield, of the Code Compliance
Department, to rehire Alex Csorba as a part time clerk.  His salary will be $15.00 per 

Hour, which was his salary when he left in June 2009.  His salary will be taken out of 

Account 3410.001, and his start date will be May 27, 2010.

MOTION to adopt the proposal presented regarding the rehiring of Alex Csorba made by 

Councilman Piaquadio and seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman

Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion to rehire Alex Csorba approved, 5-0.

9.
PLANNING BOARD:  Landscape Security for 200 Stony Brook Court Reduction

A written proposal was presented from Karen Arent, the Landscape Architectural

Consultant for the Planning Board, recommending the release of one half of the land-

scape Bond for 200 Stony Brook Court.  The original landscape bond recommended was

$10,275.   Half of that would be $5,137.50.  Councilwoman Greene recommended that, 

in the future, Ms. Arent be encouraged to detail in her memos what the exact amount 

of the release should be.  It is not clear from her memo what that amount is.

MOTION to release $5,137.50 of the landscape bond for 200 Stony Brook Court, made

by Councilman Woolsey, seconded by Councilman Bello.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman

Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion approved, 5-0.
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10.
(add on)  ANIMAL CONTROL:  T-94 Account Withdrawal


A request is made from the Animal Control Department to pay $2,288.22 to


Flannery Animal Hospital for veterinary care.  This amount would be taken


from the T-94 account.  Supervisor Booth wishes to reiterate for the record that


T-94 is an account made up totally from private donations.  There are no


taxpayer funds involved.     


MOTION made to approve the withdrawal of $2,288.22 from the T-94 account

in order to pay the bill from Flannery Animal Hospital.  Motion made by


Councilman Piaquadio, seconded by Councilman Bello.

VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman

Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion approved, 5-0.

11.
(former 10)ANNOUNCEMENTS & OTHER PRESENTATIONS

Town Clerk Zarutskie announces that his office will be open for business this


coming Saturday, May 22, from 9 a.m. until noon, for the benefit of persons


who cannot come in during normal workdays.


At the same time that his office is open, the three legislators who represent


the Town of Newburgh on the Orange County Legislature will be here to


hear any complains, questions or suggestions from Town of Newburgh residents.


They are: Leigh Benton, Mike Anagnostakis, and Pat Berardinelli.  Zarutskie 


said that this is the first time ever that all of the legislators who represent the


Town of Newburgh will be present in one place in order to meet the public.


Town Clerk Zarutskie further reminds everyone that hydrant flushing began today.


Councilman Woolsey announced that a memorial service for Memorial Day will


be held at Town Hall at 11 a.m. on Sunday, May 23.  Line up for the parade is at


noon on the same day, with step off for the parade set for 1 p.m.  He urges everyone to participate.  The grand marshal is Mr. Robert Thomas.


Councilwoman Greene reminds everyone that the 2010 Relay for Life is the first



weekend in June at Cronomer Hill Park (across from Algonquin Park).  Cancer is



one of the greatest threats to humankind and, as a survivor, Mrs. Greene urges



everyone to support this event.



Supervisor Booth notes that others “stole his thunder” by already announcing 



things he planned to talk about.  However, he has other items to discuss.


He said there are many misconceptions about the February 26-28 snow storm. 



One false rumor going around is that the Town is getting reimbursed the cost of



debris pick up.  This is false.  The town is not getting one cent of disaster funds



for this blizzard or the clean up.  The Federal Emergency Management Agency



(FEMA) is NOT reimbursing the Town.  The governor did NOT declare a



disaster for this storm, because there were not enough flood waters to meet the



minimum.  There is a LOT of debris on the sides of the roads throughout the 



town.  About 100 times the number of trees and limbs came down as during any 



previous storm.  The Town of Newburgh is one of the few municipalities which is



cleaning up the debris. Other municipalities are not conducting clean ups at all.

In most surrounding municipalities, the people are on their own.  The Highway



Department is doing this in addition to their regular duties (such as filling pot



holes.)  This effort is going to take months, not days, and so Supervisor Booth is



appealing to everyone to be patient and understanding.
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12.
(former 11)
PUBLIC COMMENTS
Ed Bailey of Middle Hope:  when is the Town going to put up the one way signs for

traffic coming in and out of the new development off of McCall Place?.  Ed is sick

and tired of dodging the expensive automobiles racing in and out of that development.  

            Ann and Bud Fisher of Balmville:  the Fishers wish to thank Police Chief Mahoney and

            Officers Passentino and Campbell for trying to restore some semblance of quality of life

             to their home.  They have come to their home numerous times and have comforted them

             throughout the difficult trials they must face.  This outstanding service is provided

             despite the layoffs of police officers.

             Bill Zoutis of Kings Hill Road:  I am passionate about what is going on in regard to

             Kings Hill Road.  I am very impressed with the way the Board is handling this so far,

             and am sure you are going to do the right thing in the end.

             Pat Williams of Meadow Hill: She is very “uncomfortable” about the establishment of

             a Department of Public Works.  This is yet another layer of government for the people to

             pay for.  Mrs. Williams does not feel “at ease” about this new position.  Some years ago,

             the Town hired Robert Petrillo as Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation.

             He was not qualified for that position whatsoever.  Now, you have purchased for him an

             expensive SUV which he does not need for official business.  The only part of the Town

             of Newburgh under his own jurisdiction is Chadwick Lake Park.  Algonquin and 

 Cronomer Hill are county parks. He even drives this SUV to and from his home and  office, and even though he does not live far away.   Mrs. Williams is “very uncomfortable” with this new position.  
  Supervisor Booth pointed out that due to retirements both Water Department Supervisor positions are vacant, and the Sewer Department has been without a Supervisor for a long time.  Many of the duties of those departments are already now being performed by Highway Department employees.  This new job will not change the job titles, the responsibilities, the pay or the benefits of any existing employee.

             Peter Calvano of Kings Hill: He is glad the Town Clerk’s office will be open this

             coming Saturday.  He thinks the Town Board is doing a good job getting all the info

             together regarding Kings Hill Road.  He said that, as far as Mr. Werner’s “theatrics”

             this evening, we should not let it intimidate us, he already saw this in the Town of

             Montgomery:  he threatens to sue everybody if he doesn’t get his way.

             Bill Corbin of Fleetwood: How did we read the determination to lift the weight limit

             in 2001?   The cost of bringing the road up to specs should be in the minutes.  He is

             also opposed to the Commissioner of Public Works.

13.        (former 12)
  ADJOURNMENT
  MOTION to adjourn made at 9:05 p.m. by Councilman Piaquadio, seconded by

  Councilman Bello.

              VOTE: Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman

              Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

              Motion approved, 5-0.

Meeting adjourned at 9:05 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

____________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk
